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DECLARATION
CHAIR VICTORINO: . . . (gavel) . . . The Water Resources Committee for September 18, 2013 will
come to order. At this time, I would like everyone in the gallery and on the floor to please turn
off their cell phones or put it on a silent mode. I'm the Chair, Michael Victorino. I want to
welcome everyone. I will start by introducing the Members that are present this afternoon. First
of all, the lovely young lady from Upcountry, our Council Chair, Ms. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good afternoon. From East Maui, Councilmember Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good afternoon. From Molokai, Councilmember Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Afternoon. From South Maui, Mr. Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Afternoon. And excused at this time and will be joining us shortly will be Don
Guzman, Kahului; and also, walking in at this very moment, because I was going to excuse him,
is our Vice-Chair of the Committee Mike White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you for being here. The two non-committee, Non-voting
Committee Members are not here at this time. If they do come in, I'll recognize them. From the
Administration, we have the Director of Water Supply, Mr. Dave Taylor.
MR. TAYLOR: Good morning or good afternoon.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: I know. We so used to the morning. It's a change, yes, thank you and of course,

from Corporation Counsel, our First Deputy Corporation Counsel, Ed Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: Good afternoon.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Afternoon. And our Committee Staff, Kim Willenbrink, our Legislative
Analyst.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You're welcome. Thank you and good afternoon and Pauline Martins, our
Committee Secretary, who's running around at this point. At this time I'd like to check in with
our District Offices and make sure that they are connected. I'd like to start off with our Hana
Office, Dawn Lono, are you there?
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Dawn. From Lanai Office, Denise Fernandez. Denise, are you
there?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez from Lanai.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you for being there and of course, from our Molokai Office, Ella Alcon.
Ella, are you there?
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I can hear all of you loud and clear. So again, remember ladies and
gentlemen, if you have any questions for testifiers that are in neighbor island District Offices,
please speak into the microphone. It's very important. We will start out with public testimony
with no objections.
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Testimony will be limited to the item on our agenda today.
If you wish to testify, please sign up at the desk located at the eighth floor lobby or at any of our
District Offices listed on the agenda. Testimony will be limited to three minutes and upon
request, up to a minute to conclude. At the three minutes, the light will turn yellow and the light
will be blinking red at four minutes. At that point in time, I will ask you to conclude. When
testifying, please state your name and anyone whom you or any organization for whom you may
be representing. And finally, we've established connectability to our District Offices, so to be
fair, I will try to rotate through each site every three testifiers. So help me remember every three
testifiers. Okay. At this time, I will start off with the testifiers that are in the Chamber at this
ti me and our first testifier is Thomas Kafsack. If I've butchered your name, please excuse me.
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And he is a representative from Surfing Goat Dairy, which is up in the Kula area and that will be
followed by Annette Niles. Thomas, good afternoon.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
MR. ICAFSACK: Good afternoon.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Did I jam your name all up? Did I really butcher that name?
MR. KAFSACK: It's Kafsack, K-a-f-s-a-c-k.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Kafsack. Okay. I'll get it better the next time. I apologize.
MR. KAFSACK: Okay. Maybe I have to testify a little bit more then it's easier. Okay. I have at least
three things I want to comment on after I read this. First of all, if you see the Section 14.06.020,
this section gives the Water Director more power than the Water Director ever had before. And
I' m with the Board of Water Supply and the Council on water things since nearly 20 years, and it
policy to limit the powers of that Water Director. Second, the whole water
was all by
shortage tier, which is proclaimed by this Water Director doesn't help to get a simple drop more
of water. You have to think about this. Yeah. It doesn't give you water. It gives you lots of
money. If you calculate this, what happens when we add stage 1 or stage 2 and all the
consumers have to pay this rates, then you can see why the Water Department wants to have this.
And second to this tier system, I don't think that this tier system how it is set up is constitutional.
I think that's what I ask my lawyer to get into this and if he thinks it's a case, then you know
what happens. And coming back to the reality, if you invited the Water Director several times to
have a look at our pastures, meanwhile, because of cutting back on irrigation and this drought
situation, we lost about one-third of our pasture already. And I talked to a lot of farmers in our
area and they say, okay, when we are supposed to cut back on water, what should we plant
because the plants need the water. And same is with the ranches, the cattle, their horses, the
goats, they all need to drink water. How do I tell them to drink 10 percent or 20 percent less
water? They have automatic waterers that drink whenever they need it, yeah, and this whole
explanation why the Water Director needs this whole tier system and punishment system is that
he wants to stop excessive use of water. Every single drop we are paying as farmers out of our
pockets and when you raise the price for this here, then there is pretty soon nothing left in the
pocket. You have to see these consequences. This is a clear bill aimed at farmers, not
supporting Maui ag and each one of you have declared, you know, supporting ag, but with this,
you don't support ag. Thank you very much.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much for your testimony. Any questions for clarification on the
testimony? Seeing none, thank you very much. Our next testifier is Annette Niles. And Annette
will be followed by--and Annette's speaking on her behalf--Jim Smith.
MS. NILES: Hi, good afternoon. My name is Annette Niles. I'm a farmer and a rancher. My point
here today is to talk about what you guys are trying to do with our water situation. We are being
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punished. The punishment should be the County for all these years that, of them not fixing, not
fixing pipes, not fixing tanks, not fixing water, but the farmers and the ranchers get the blame.
Like he said, we cannot, I cannot tell my cows to drink 10 percent less and especially in three
months when we don't know if we're getting rain or we're gonna have a, we're gonna be worse
off. Then we pushing farmers, now you guys are supposedly supporting farming? I don't think
so because if you supporting it, you should be having us not worry about our water situation, you
know. So my point is that it should be exempt for the farmers and we don't want to hear that we
don't have water. We never had water. We always have this problem, always, never, never did
we have. Now we going and move. I move my cattle here, move now. Now I'm getting ready
to move it to the next property. Now what's gonna happen? I shut that water meter down, yeah,
and I'm gonna put it to the next property, they going get a hold of me and say, you overusing
water. Well I just moved my cattle. They don't understand things like that, you know. But, you
know, whereas these big farmers if you guys do what you planning to do, it will shut everybody
off and we'll just have Maui be a luxury island because there will be no farmers. We had a nice
beautiful dinner with our chefs last night that was 95 percent, 95 percent Maui-grown that they
used, yeah, and they want more, but we can't give 'em more. We have no water to give any
more than what we.. .we probably not giving 'ern nothing after this, you know, because there
won't be no farms. You know, instead of buying luxury lands, let the people buy the luxury
lands, you tax 'ern, you get the money. Pay for the water. Do something other than trying to
take away water from our farms and our ranchers. That's all I gotta say.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Niles. Any questions in clarification of Ms. Niles' testimony?
Yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, and thank you, Ms. Niles, for being here
this afternoon. You know, as you know, we've been working on this bill for quite awhile, and
we've been very concerned about dealing with ag because as it already has been stated, all of us
support ag. And so it's very difficult to make decisions on anything that we feel might, you
know, have a bad effect on ag. The bill was kind of amended to give 60 days. Can you elaborate
about the 60 days?
MS. NILES: Yes, I can, because in 60 days, these farmers, these big farmers that have amounts of water
that they use, they start getting, nailing them for not, you know, overusing the water, after the
60 days, they'll shut down. We'll have no farms. You talking big money. You talking being
penalized big money. It's not a small farm. It's a big farm. And there are farmers that support
Maui, you know. So that's my opinion. It shouldn't even be 60 days. It's the Water
Department's fault that we're in this predicament because my father worked 42 years for the
Water Department. Until now, same tanks, same pipe, same leaks and I can prove it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So for you, the 60 days doesn't cut it?
MS. NILES: No. Not at all.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
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MS. NILES: You know, if the County really is thinking about farmers or ranchers, they should just
eliminate...go out, you know, you have the people that have their homes, luxury homes in Kula
that every night they do their golf course grass? Now, that's the people that this County should
be going after, not us. We are getting penalized, not the people that overuse the water. Eh, we
struggle. My yard is dirt. I need it for my animals. I need it for my farm. My yard is dirt. I
should have brought the picture. I could have showed you what my yard looks like. It's dirt.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. You know -MS. NILES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --as you know, the big question here is, if we exempt ag, we still are
working on that definition of ag.
MS. NILES: Yes, I know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Until we solve that, it's gonna be very difficult for us to isolate who we
exempt and who we don't.
MS. NILES: Right. So then I think we should exempt, for now, just put it to the side until we got that
thing straightened, the definition of ag, so everybody has a clear view. 'Cause right now, each
department doesn't know what's going on with the next department. Now they, the Planning
Department went ahead and started to nail guys for agriculture. People had agriculture land in
Kula that didn't have animals or what have you, a farm on it, so these people, so land department
goes after them so they run out and they fence, they put five goats or two horses or one cow and
there's the ag. Then the County let them go, but then what happens to us with the water? It
sucks up everybody, more water. You know what I mean? So they need to get their stories
straight here and they need to work together.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
MS. NILES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I promise you that there's serious -MS. NILES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --effort going on there. Thank you.
MS. NILES: Thank you very much. Thank you, Council.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Niles, hang on one moment. Anybody else have any questions? I have
something I want to ask you --6-
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MS. NILES: Oh, sure, Mike.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --please, Ms. Niles. You know, I was the one that put in the 60 days because in
talking with many of the farmers and ranchers, that at least 60 days would give them time to
probably even harvest early or harvest whatever's available and even reduce their herds. You
know, to exempt is the best way, but then the Director is telling us that that can't work because
we don't have enough water.
MS. NILES: Well, then, that's their fault.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And you know, I cannot.. .yeah, you're right, you know, I'm not gonna argue
the fact that whose fault it is 'cause this has been an ongoing thing for 50 years.
MS. NILES: Yes, too many years, too many.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, I mean, since I was a kid living and I used to come with my grandparents
Upcountry, there was always water droughts. There was always droughts-MS. NILES: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --and shortage of water. But, you know, what the intent was to at least allow
farmers and ranchers at that point to adjust if we don't get any more rain for, you know, to give
them chance to adjust. Okay. So I just wanted you to understand, adjustments was made for that
purpose. There's no simple answer until we fix the system.
MS. NILES: Yeah. Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Right?
MS. NILES: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I mean, you know, you agree.
MS. NILES: Oh, yeah. Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Until we fix the system. And that may take us a few years at best.
MS. NILES: Right. I understand that, but you know what, the people are so scared. I don't know what
people you talked to, but the people I talked to are very scared because they don't trust the
County because they say yes, we gonna, you get 60 days and then they're gonna start tacking on
and tacking on. It can be thousands, and hundreds and thousands of dollars for them.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Understood.
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MS. NILES: Okay. And the ones I talked to are totally against it, totally against it because it was a
promise way back when that our farmers were exempt, are exempt. It's not our fault. We are
getting blamed. We are getting blamed and I don't think it should be right. We're out there
trying to feed people. You guys are trying to take it away.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Understood. Understood.
MS. NILES: I mean that's my point. I'm sorry. I don't wanna, you know -CHAIR VICTORINO: No, no.
MS. NILES: --get into this, but it's a touchy subject for me.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, Ms. Niles, and thank you very much.
MS. NILES: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I think we, we need to better understand that. And let me tell you, the same
people you talked to are many of the same I talked to. They scared. They want -MS. NILES: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --full exemption.
MS. NILES: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: But if there's a compromise, they'd rather have 60 than nothing.
MS. NILES: Well, you know what, you know what, then, if it's such a big thing, well, get tanks up, let
the tankers come through, put water. I mean, get to the point, we have no water. 'Cause we
running, we running low. We are running low. And we trying our best. I've never come across
anybody from a farm to a ranch-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. NILES: --that has given less for their house and trying to give to their farm more than the
Upcountry people.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Understood. Understood. Thank you, Ms. Niles.
MS. NILES: Thank you very much. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you for your testimony.
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MS. NILES: Okay. Thanks.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Next testifier is Jim Smith and Jim speaking on his behalf, followed by Warren
Watanabe.
MR. SMITH: Chairperson Victorino, Members of the Committee, my name is Jim Smith. I again give
you a Haikunian proverb. I've lived in Haiku long enough to have Haikunian proverbs and that
is, you cannot make a silk purse from a plastic bag. But this is serious. Page 36 of your minutes,
7/3. Okay. The Chair says, the drought tolerant, drought tolerant. He was corrected by the
Water Director to say, drought restrict, resistant, resistant. He corrected the Chair to say,
resistant, not tolerant. That is a difference between reality, real is tolerant and imaginary, which
is resistant. And throughout this bill, we have this conflict of meaning. The Water Director uses
the word, methodology. He uses the word, methodology to mean administrative operations,
administrative directives, public law, all kinds of things you don't even know what he means, but
you feel good when he says it because it's got soft vowels and "m"s in such, but for no other
reason. This is law. Law is right and wrong. The Director tells you the only measure we have is
good or bad. That's what we want you to look. Good or bad has to do with a taco and how it
tastes. Law has to do with right and wrong. It's wrong. A cite was made regarding Ulumalu.
Upper Ulumalu and a, and an incident that occurred. An incident occurred. I live in Upper
Ulumalu. There're no farmers soaking water. There's bed and breakfast. There's got...why was
there a water shortage? Two-and-a-half year, one and...was it because of greedy farmers? No.
It was because an engineering problem occurred. They should have put tanks up above the
highest lot. That was one. There should have been. There probably was a use of water, but
certainly not excessive. So what you need to do is get the facts. People know facts, but what
you have now is an uprising of people saying this is wrong. I don't know why this is wrong, but
this is wrong. You can't find an answer unless you look at the facts. Look at the facts. If he tells
you that there's people, greedy people stealing, get the numbers. If he tells you there's an
emergency, why you waiting seven days for a public notice? How many emergencies have there
been in the last five years that have been fixed in three days, five days, fifty days.. .none in fifty
days. That's Capital Improvements. So it's a big lot of imaginary and well-intended poppycock
from my perspective. And that's an old word and I read it in a book, so I can't tell you the
meaning. But I'll tell you, I know right from wrong and this bill is wrong and I would ask you to
put it away. I would also say that this wasn't expected until November. That's when you said
you were probably going to bring it up. We don't even have a conservation plan and you're
exercising policy by adopting this or even taking this bill up when we don't even have the
principles and such that we need to apply. There's a lot of things that I would say that would
help the people not be afraid and that's the point, no fear, when you have right and wrong. When
you have good and bad, something different. Thank you very much.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Smith. Any questions from the testifier clarifying his testimony.
Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Smith.
MR. SMITH: You're welcome.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: We appreciate it. Next testifier is Warren Watanabe and he will be speaking in
behalf of the Maui County Farm Bureau. He is the Executive Director. Good afternoon,
Mr. Watanabe.
MR. WATANABE: Good afternoon, Chair Victorino, Members of the Committee. Once again, I am
Warren Watanabe, Executive Director of the Maui County Farm Bureau. The Maui County Farm
Bureau representing our commercial farm and ranch families and organizations on Maui
continues to oppose rate increase for agriculture during drought events. Last night we held our
annual meeting, annual membership meeting. This drought measure was extensively discussed
and I would like to share with you the comments from our members. We oppose drought rate
increases. We are dismayed at the lack of focus on source development. The effort extended,
expended on drought rate increases should be expended on source development. The rate
increases will occur when we are hurting the most. Our production will be down and the water
needs may actually be higher. For example, livestock may require more water than under normal
conditions. This policy seems to be against the policy for increased agricultural production and
desire for locally grown. Agriculture has already undergone a cutback over the years. While our
industry represents a significant use, we are no longer the larger use. The Director reports
30 percent. At one time, agriculture was the major user. This is a significant cutback. We
cannot tolerate any more because it will mean loss of existing farms and an important economic
sector. We appreciate the Committee's position to include a 68-day [sic] exemption for
agriculture. And, you know, I did, we did testify in support of this, 60 days. But I think you've
heard the concern is that after the, should that 60-day period expire, you know, that means we are
really critically short of water. And at that point, the farmers and ranchers will have to make
hard decisions like I've testified in the past. The farmers will have to cut back on their plantings
or maybe even not plant, and that is their concern because that is their income. During your
water rate discussions in Budget and Finance, we request a zero percent rate increase during
drought conditions for the reasons stated above. Concurrently, we request review of future rate
increase. The current fragile condition of the industry will not be able to tolerate such
expenditures. Interim in-stream flow standards for East and West Maui have and will impact
agriculture's access to water. The impact is a reduction in existing supplies. These issues make
it imperative that source development be a County priority with established goals for
i mplementation. The Maui County Farm Bureau appreciates your willingness to work with us to
advance agriculture in Maui County. During the weekend, I would suggest you take a drive in,
to Omaopio and Upper Kula and see the fields currently lying idle. It is evidence of the
involuntary cutbacks taken by agriculture. Other users currently use that water allocation. This
would seem to justify our position that agriculture should not be penalized in any way during
drought conditions after addressing the needs of public safety and health. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe, and Mr. Watanabe's testimony is in written form also.
Questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Chair Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, I have a...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Before you say anything, hang on, I'd like to say that Mr. Guzman is amongst us
this afternoon. I apologize for not recognizing you. Just when I looked over to Chair, I saw you
there. Sorry. Ms. Baisa, please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I guess he snuck in, you know.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, I didn't see. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: ...(Inaudible)... does he do that. Thank you very much, Mr. Watanabe,
for being here this afternoon. This is a really major water bill. You know, as you know, we've
been working on this now for months and months and months. Every time we think we're
getting close, you know, we get to another bump in the road here. And you mentioned that you
have already cut back over the years on production and you mentioned that right now it's about
30 percent. What was it before?
MR. WATANABE: I believe, you know, and I, I going back to, you know, when my, during my parents'
days. It probably was more like 50 or maybe even above 50 percent. We had a lot more larger
farmers and I want to explain that, you know, within the last 10 years, we've lost probably I
would say, five to six of our largest farmers have gone out of business.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So it's not only cutbacks, but it's the large farmers that aren't doing it
anymore.
MR. WATANABE: And this is the fallow land I'm referring to.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I see.
MR. WATANABE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So in your opinion, then, most of the produce that we're eating here and
meat and whatever is being imported, so we have an impact already?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I think, you know, and again, you know, we have crops that we can supply the
island of Maui or Maui County. What has happened and because to me it's poor State planning,
when the lands on Oahu were opened up to diversified ag, it really impacted not only the Maui
farmers, but the Big Island farmers also that were growing crops like such as head cabbage.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I see. I remember when it was Kula cabbages. That's what they used to
call us who lived Upcountry. Also Kula onions were big. Has that production remained pretty
stable?
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MR. WATANABE: The onion has remained pretty stable. The issues with the onions, I think, is more
with new pests coming in and so, you know, in the last two years they have a new disease called
Iris Yellows that came in, and so, you know, they're trying to with, through the help of the
University, find solutions to that problem.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Well, thank you very, very much and please know that I'm sure all of us
want to support agriculture. It's just very difficult all these decisions that we have to make that
some are financial and some are, in the case of this, you know, it's been told to me by the
Director, I don't know how many times, that this is a conservation bill and not necessarily a
revenue generator. And so I try to remember that in the discussion, because it's easy to get
caught up in talking about how much it's gonna cost when the real idea is, can we save any
money by. I mean, any water by passing this bill. And my fear with it is --and I'd like your
opinion-- is if we pass this bill with the intent to have conservation, are those who can afford to
pay gonna be affected or is it, that's gonna affect the small guys who cannot pay?
MR. WATANABE: As specific to agriculture?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Yes.
MR. WATANABE: You know, I think, you know, the problem also is that, you know, the water increase
is only a portion of your cost of inputs, and every farmer, every rancher faces that, this issue of
we import so much of our inputs and you know, as transportation costs go up, electricity is gonna
go up, you know, and all of those other inputs. It really cuts into the profit margin because the
farm gate value has not kept pace to, you know, offset the increases.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: When you talk about input, can you explain for those of us that aren't
farmers?
MR. WATANABE: Okay. It's your water, your labor, transportation, your supplies, basically.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So all of the things that you use-MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: --in order to farm?
MR. WATANABE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very, very much for being here. I appreciate it.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Any other questions for the testifier? Mr. Watanabe, I
have a couple real quick ones.
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MR. WATANABE: Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And you mentioned that now the amount of water used by Upcountry ag users,
as the Director has stated, is around 30 percent and it was up at a 50-60 percent. You mentioned
also four or five major farmers have closed down operations. Was that due to water or was that
due to other circumstances or a combination of both?
MR. WATANABE: It was a combination.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. WATANABE: And just to clarify for the Committee's information.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Please.
MR. WATANABE: The, one of the biggest reason is, as I mentioned our inputs, was transportation.
Young Brothers increased their inter-island rates. The farmers asked for compensation from their
buyers and they couldn't get it so.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So in other words, they prefer getting it from the mainland or other sources
versus Maui?
MR. WATANABE: Well, and I think, you know, again, they were growing the same commodities that
they've expanded on Oahu, so naturally, you know, if you, any business, you're gonna try to
source from the, your cheapest avenue.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Right.
MR. WATANABE: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Another question. How much of Maui produce that is grown, whether its
cabbage, onions, carrots, I don't care what, is now presently being sold because Ms. Niles
mentioned you guys got together... well, the, I guess the ranchers got together with the local
chefs throughout Maui County. How about and were you guys there at that meeting?
MR. WATANABE: Yes, that was, it was our...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. That was the annual meeting. Okay. I'm sorry. I didn't get that. I didn't
correlate the two. Okay. I apologize. So, what was the discussion as how much of our local
produce is actually bought and used right here in Maui County?
MR. WATANABE: Well, again, it depends on the restaurant and chef. You know,
our Grown On Maui Program, which you know, the Council has generously funded.
-13-
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. WATANABE: Right. And so, you know, we've made inroads with our local chefs and restaurants.
And I give you example, Peter Merriman. He's always, has always been a champion for local
use. He's up to 95, close to 100 percent. Other chefs, you know, it was mentioned 95, some of
them are lower, but we are working towards that and we, within our Grown On Maui committee,
we are working with the chefs and also on the retail side also. To expand that market, you know,
we've requested from the chefs what kind of crops they would like to see grown and so, you
know, we can maybe talk to our farmers and see if they can supply them. But yeah, there is
strong interest.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And then the final question I have for you As you've heard Ms. Niles
mention and I've heard others tell me the same thing, do you believe the challenge we face
Upcountry is really the lack of source development, not only by the County, but even by the
State, you know, I mean, the State promised us the ag line. The State promised us a number of
things, which 'til today, and I think Ms. Baisa can attest to that, hasn't come to fruition. I mean,
you know, we still waiting. The ag line stops, I forget where it stops, but it stops and it doesn't
connect. And then if that water was to come, it would come out of our Olinda treatment system,
right, mister...and it would be a diversion, so that would take water away from the system. But
it's not completed. So whether you take water away or not, we cannot even use the line at this
time.
MR. WATANABE: Yeah. Well, you know, the problem with the Upcountry dual line is that the original
project called for its own storage, own reservoirs. But due to the high cost, it was taken out of
the plan, which, you know, probably wasn't the best brilliant idea, but that's just the situation we
are in right now. I think, you know, like I said, you know, like it's been said, I mean I've been
through droughts my whole life being Upcountry. And I think, you know, at some point, I think,
you know, policy decisions need to be made and that's why I said, you know, hard decisions need
to be made to construct reservoirs as we all aware, you know, whatever, after what happened at
Kaloko, it's very problematic. Drilling wells, of course, is not cheap, then you have to pump the
water up. I mean, I, you know, I don't have the answers, but, you know, I think, you know, as a
community and to me, even as a State, we need to resolve this. You know, and I even looked at it
on a Federal level. As you know, the Federal Government, you know, isn't rich in funds either so
somehow we need to pool all those resources that we can to kind of address this issue and try to
get more source on line.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And you know, and I'll conclude my last statement with this, that in a few weeks
I'll be flying up to the mainland to meet with the Rural Action Caucus, which is strictly the
Western states, which is all the rural states and water is one of our big issues. It never used to be
on the agenda, but it is now. And I pushed it very much for the last few years and the rest of the
Western states now realize they have water problems. Funny kind, you know. Funny it took
some so long to figure that out. But anyhow, Mr. Watanabe, thank you very much. Any more
questions for the testifier and I apologize, you know, for going too long on that, but any other
questions, seeing none, thank you, Mr. Watanabe -- 14 -
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MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --for your insights. Next testifier is Rosemary Robbins and she's testifying as a
concerned citizen, followed by Howard, I think this is Takishita. I think it's an "i", but if I'm
mistaken, I apologize.
MS. ROBBINS: Good afternoon, everybody. Could I ask you to read what's in this bill that we're
working with today? That didn't happen and the people, who are going to be watching this on
television, are trying to tie in, so if you could just read.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, okay. I'll really quick give an overview. This is WR-18. Bill1st13 (2013),
requested
Relating to Water Use During Water Shortage Declarations. The Council on March
a bill entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Chapter 14.06, Maui County Code, Relating to
the Declaration of Water Shortages be recommitted and that was because we had originally
started back in December. After considering all the testimony and we received, there was some
serious concerns from many other constituents, I transmitted a correspondence dated May 23,
2013 on a related new bill entitled, a Bill for An Ordinance Amending Chapter 14.06, Maui
County Code, Relating to Water Shortages for the Committee's consideration.
MS. ROBBINS: And that's the amending?
CHAIR VICTORINO: That, this will be the amending.
MS. ROBBINS: What we're working with?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, exactly. Thank you.
MS. ROBBINS: Okay. Are we starting this now? Something's yellow on here?
CHAIR VICTORINO: I'm sorry? Go ahead.
MS. ROBBINS: I'm saying, this is turning yellow over here.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. ROBBINS: Can we start that on the green?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. ROBBINS: Thanks. Okay. So, thank you, for clarifying that. Okay. I have the bill in my hand. I
have the purpose that our Chairman just stated for us. Item A, Authorize the Director of the
Water Supply, with the approval of the Mayor, to issue a declaration of water shortage when the
water supply becomes inadequate in any area in the County. It's been mentioned umpteen times
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here and by one of our previous speakers today that having deleted the Board of Water Supply
from having input on this and having the whole decision being made by the Mayor and the
person that he has assigned to be the Water Director, leaves everybody else out in terms of power
to effect this so, and I read all those things that were in the binder and lot of criticism along that
line in there. Okay. Then the second thing it says, the purpose of this bill we're dealing with
today is to establish stages of the water shortage based on the severity of the shortage. Now
remember, water shortage was a term that came up that meant Number 1, mechanical
malfunction; Number 2, human error; Number 3, we finally got to a definition that mentions
water, drought; Number 4, natural disaster; Number 5, other. So we haven't been terribly
focused on lack of water. And you're hearing these folks today. These are the other concerned
citizens and there are a few of them and bless their hearts. They're representing all sorts of
people Upcountry when they're bringing up what they are today. Okay. So the third thing on
here is to require the Director of Water Supply to provide a report of findings to the Council
within 40 days...45 of a declaration of water shortage. And I'm asking if within, does that mean
before or after? Because if you're going to be measuring whether or not water is depleting to a
disastrous state, you've got 45 days, months, years. That's what happens with a shortage. Okay.
And then the fourth thing is to clarify the Director's authority to control water usage during a
water shortage including the application of water shortage rates. I'm presuming that we're going
to get into that. And Number 5, to provide a partial exemption for agricultural consumers from
water shortage rates; Number 6, require Council review of the ordinance by July of 2014 and
then every three years thereafter. This thing needs to be monitored far more frequently and
consistently than that kind of a timeframe. So I'm asking us to take a look at not just the
ranchers, not just the farmers--they're dealing with this firsthand, obviously--but to take a look at
what we're talking about and what we just read in here. The picture is hoops, bigger than that.
So we need to find out who's making the decisions based on what we talk about without
water...oh, with water all things find life, without water, no food. I mean, something's terribly
wrong that we have zeroed in on three or four freckles here and not look at the whole limb that
we're out on because of things that should have been done. Like you mentioned the people out
in wherever, in the midlands on the mainland that have finally come up with the fact that they
have a water problem and you've been nudging them all along to recognize this. It's the same
thing that's happening here. Your community has been nudging you all along. This is a huge
problem. It's not just the farmers and the ranchers. Thanks be to God they're here and that
they're doing what they can, but without water, that's the other, the flipside of that coin. By
water all things find life, without it...okay. I'd ask you to take just one other thought in mind,
the name of that area up there is Kula. It's a Hawaiian word and one of its definitions is high
desert. Before other folks ever came, the Hawaiians knew what was happening up there. Are we
listening? Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Robbins. Any questions for the testifier for clarification of the
testimony? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Robbins.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: And the next testifier is Howard Takishita and followed by Sandy Takishita. I

guess they must be related. Oh, okay, one works for Howard's Nursery and I assume.. .yeah, I
got this picture. So I, this is how I had the order you guys two, but if you guys like flip flop,
that's fine with me. I see the relationship that's why. Not a problem.
MS. TAKISHITA: Hello. I am Sandy Takishita and actually, I had signed Howard up but he's.. .those
of you that know him know that he's not gonna say anything.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. TAKISHITA: So he didn't tell me that until already we were sitting down.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. TAKISHITA: You want to say more?
MR. TAKISHITA: Well, my name is Howard Takishita and my company is Howard's Nursery. I am
second-generation farmer. We farmed out of Haiku earlier, the first 20 years and for the last
10 years, we are in Omaopio. We moved to Omaopio because we thought the weather and
everything would be best, but we have even more vicious bugs in Omaopio to control our crops
and stuff like that, so wasn't that good, but we're there now. We have basically about six acres
under cultivation and we implement some of the most modern conservation practices probably
west of the Rockies. As far as greenhouse, we do grow ornamentals and we have started to grow
leafy greens, basically Manoa lettuce currently. Okay. Sandy will kinda give you an input of
what the problems are. And my only question to you is do anybody of, do anyone of you know
how much food we have in the islands without importing?
CHAIR VICTORINO: I heard like 90 percent of the food we consume is...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Days.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. TAKISHITA: Yeah, we have just one week of food.
CHAIR VICTORINO: One week. Yeah.
MR. TAKISHITA: One week of food and Matson has, that will support on the shelf at say, Safeway or
Costco. So we really have to look at helping the farmers and grow our food here on Maui, yeah.
MS. TAKISHITA: We may use 30 percent of all the water here on Maui, but we do grow, the farmers
collectively do grow probably, you know, 80 percent of the local produce that you buy on your
shelves. And I think one of the comments that Howard and I wanted to make was that this kind
of bill is like a small, first step towards something much larger. Those of you that grew up on
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Maui that knew what Maui was like before, we used to have beaches that we could all go to, all
the nicer beaches on Maui. We used to be able to go fishing. Howard was just commenting a
couple of months ago that they can't even go fishing down in Makena anymore or Kaanapali
because the place is, the places are completely developed. There're gated communities, so the
complexion of Maui has slowly changed little by little. And an act like this that would put the
small amount of food sources that we have here on Maui in danger is just the first step towards
moving to something much larger. And it is not gonna be an easy, an easy answer because when
it involves money it never is, but I think as a Legislator, you need to be responsible for your
people and the greater good of the community. And I would hate to see all of our farmers go,
because that's what's gonna happen. In the last 13 years that I've been here on Maui with
Howard--I was born and raised here, but I wasn't in the farming business--I know personally of
14 small farms that have gone out for one reason or another. But we, but those of us that are left,
nobody needs another huge bill. I mean this is one of the things we could count on was a good
water source and a steady water source. It would be a very difficult decision for you to make,
I' m sure, but when you think of the greater good when you're gone, and we're talking in my
time, 60 years of small changes that became what Maui is today, which is what we have and
we're grateful for, but we can't take it to the point where there's not gonna be food. Young
farmers, they were talking about the onion supply, young farmers like Chauncey Monden and
Brian Otani, they're struggling as it is. You cannot double their water rates at times when times
are tough anyway. Those guys, they're not like the old-timers that stick through it no matter
what. They're young. They try really hard, but it's been a rough road. And we're not talking
about a whole lot of people. We're talking about, I don't know how many farmers there are on
Maui, but we need that break. And we need it not because it's financially the best way to go, but
because it really is for the greater good of the community. It's for the future of Maui. We cannot
be without food and that's what would happen...maybe not immediately, but along the way. It
will all drop around, drop off. So that's the only thing we were asking is don't change the
complexion of Maui any more than you just absolutely have to. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much. That's a very profound and enlightening testimony, not
to say everybody else's one wasn't, but I think you hit the nail right on the head. We have to
make some major choices and I think, you know, in the past the reluctance to do stuff, to spend
money to improve the system has been our biggest challenge. And I'm partly at fault, even
though I've tried my dickens and sometimes I just became hitting stonewalls and -MS. TAKISHITA: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --not getting anywhere, but thank you. I appreciate your comments and I think
they're something that all of us have to start really reflecting on, yeah. Questions for the
testifier? Yes, Ms. Baisa, I knew your hand would be up before anything else. Thank you.
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Howard and Sandy, for
being here this afternoon. I was curious, Howard, are you still doing flowers or do you simply
do vegetables now?
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MR. TAKISHITA: We are still doing ornamentals about, the ornamentals is probably about 80 percent
of the business. As you know, everything in agriculture has come so commoditized. China in
the world market has taken all of the fertilizer consumption and monopolized on that, and
everything is... from 2 percent in sulphur, it has gone up to 200 percent mark-up, things like that
have gone crazy. It's getting so hard to make any money anymore. For the last three years, we
haven't been making any money. Honestly. We have lost money. And we cannot take this kind
of, you know, this kind of expense. Yeah. It's too much. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I appreciate your coming to share that with us because, you know, many
of us see the farms, but we don't really understand the financial challenges that are going on
because you are so good at making do. One last quick question, are you the one that's sending
that wonderful Manoa lettuce to Pukalani Superette?
MR. TAKISHITA: Yeah.
MS. TAIUSHITA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. I had given up on Manoa lettuce. I thought it was
something we would never see again, but it's wonderful. And thank you very much. We'll try to
do what's right.
MR. TAKISHITA: Yeah, thank you for supporting us.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Any other questions for the testifiers? Thank you very much and you know
what, we're gonna change that from Manoa lettuce to Kula lettuce because, I mean, they not
grown in Manoa anymore. Let's be real, you know. I hate that, you know, when something
doesn't change, you know, what's going on. At this time, I'd like to take a moment and check
with our District Offices. I said, three and we went six, so I doubled that point already. First of
all, the island of Lanai, Denise, is there anyone there to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Molokai, Ella, is there anyone there to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Hana, Dawn, is there anyone there to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: All right. Thank you. And we have a few more testifiers and when we're done,
I will make sure I come back to you folks. At this time I' d like to call upon Dan Clark. And I
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guess Dan is gonna speak on his behalf. Mr. Clark? And that will be followed by William
Jacinth°. And William Jacintho...I'll tell it when he comes up.
MR. CLARK: Thank you, Chairman Victorino, Council members. I appreciate the opportunity to
speak today. I was prompted to speak here because just previous to this particular event, I was at
the, what you call the CMC, I guess the Condominium Managers Conference or whatever up in,
up at the golf course. And Councilman, Councilwoman Baisa advised me to attend the meeting
and express what I expressed to them when this subject was brought up. And I agree with Ms.
Roberts [sic]... is that correct? Yes and what she says is that the Board of Water Supply, you
know, is an entity, you can discuss a lot of these items and have input here. I'm a farmer in East
Maui. I raise taro. I've been raising taro for 10-12 years now. We have our issues with water out
there as you all well know, but that's separate from my residence. I have an old 60-year old
house here, only a block from your building here. And I was concerned about what was said at
this particular conference, particularly, Councilman Couch indicated that he had a, he was a, you
know, a condo owner and that because the Condo Associations being a stacked density, they
consume a large portion of the water. You know, water issues and distribution has been going on
for 100 years or so, right, from the days of the plantation, sharing the water or the not wishing to
share the water.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. CLARK: So what Councilman Couch indicated to me is that or us in the meeting is that it was
gonna try and exempt the condominium owners because of the density and that they, themselves,
in their numbers pay for a large portion of the water, you know, and actually supplement the
homeowners. Well, what I was saying is that, you know, resource development, I don't know
what happened to that law on the books, but "Show Me the Water", that lady Councilman from
Lahaina that brought that, then implemented that...
CHAIR VICTORINO: That was Michelle Anderson from Kihei, not Lahaina.
MR. CLARK: Excuse me, Kihei. Okay. At any rate, wherever it was from was the best idea. You
know, you don't want to develop a drought situation by giving out 1,200 meters to, you know, on
a promise, a political promise and not have the resource, and then go after and chase that
resource and say we got leaks in these particular dikes or leaks in these flumes that yes, that is a
, but there's no.. .that's only supposition. That's not going to guarantee that that
water's gonna be available. You may have done assessments or consultant work or whatever to
try and determine that, but still you don't have that in hand to be distributing out, right? Now, if
you have to move water from the lower, Kahului, Wailuku, whatever, Upcountry to supplement
those that you've given out that water that you don't have, you increase the parameter of the
drought, yeah, to other people who really wouldn't have had a drought, you know. It's just
frustrating to hear that, you know, Councilman Couch indicated that, you know, he would look to
the homeowners and penalize them is, you know, is if they should go over their amount. I was
trying to explain to both, he and Councilwoman Baisa, that you know, my neighbor gets up
4 o'clock in the morning and hanawai, waters all of his plants. They just two people, retired
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school teachers. They, what-you-call, 80 gallons per day per person if that, yeah. The rest go in
taking care of all of their plants and stuff. The sewage bill is doubled that of the water. What
I' m trying to say is that, not to use the consent decree in water and wastewater to try and force
the Council to build out all of a sudden, all of this water infrastructure and wastewater
infrastructure, to try and piece it so that we not all hit with this big bill at one time, you know.
It's just constantly increasing. Well, there's a two-point prong on what I'm saying. I don't want
the homeowners being hit with the...and then leave the condo owners to not fend. Their industry
fluctuates with the, you know, with the amount of people who are in town and the vacation
rentals and so on and so forth, yeah. So all I'm asking is to be fair, is what I asked Chairman
Baisa and, you know, and not what-you-call be biased and just hit one group over the other. The
farmers need the water.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I'm gonna have to ask you to conclude 'cause you've gone way over the...
MR. CLARK: I understand.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. Please.
MR. CLARK: Thank you for your forebearance, but you know, I don't come here often.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I understand.
MR. CLARK: I don't what-you-call monopolize this podium so what I'm saying is that, all I'm asking
is that it be fair and, you know, before you give away the water, have something in hand first that
you can distribute, you know. If you gotta dig the wells or you gotta, you know, locate whatever
water, fine. But I hope I made my point. Thank you for the time.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Clark.
MR. CLARK: I appreciate that, Chairman Victorino.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Clark.
MR. CLARK: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You've made your point. Thank you.
MR. CLARK: All right. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Questions for the testifier?
MR. CLARK: Oh. Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You know Mr. Couch has to say something, so go ahead.
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MR. CLARK: Go ahead. Say your piece.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And thank you for coming as we suggested you do. I
guess I didn't make my point clear enough.
MR. CLARK: Evidently.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I said the condos at this point are paying way more and they are
subsidizing single-family homes, was asking to even that out for everybody. No exemptions for
condos at all. There was never a mention of the word, exemption, for condos. So I just wanted
to clarify that point that, you know, right now a condo has one or two water meters for
112 people, whereas a single-family home has one water meter for one home so.
MR. CLARK: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Condos reach the limit after day one, whereas a single-family home
may never reach the second or third tier. So I was asking for the condos to be treated the same as
single-family homes. That's what I asked for.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And I don't want to get into a debate over this and, you know, let's get it
clarified. That was what Mr. Couch was trying to clarify and is there any other question for the
testifier because, you know, I don't want to get into it 'cause that's not part of the bill today.
Today we're looking for drought.
MR. CLARK: That's correct.
CHAIR VICTORINO: That's another day and another conversation we're gonna work on.
MR. CLARK: Well, what I was, I was addressing the drought -CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. CLARK: --Chairman Victorino.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. CLARK: And that if you give out water before you have it in hand, you're self-imposing a, you
know, a drought situation. Where...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Another subject matter that we need to look at because there are 1,500 people
waiting for water meters Upcountry, some of them families that are...you have families right
here in this room -- 22 -
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MR. CLARK: Yes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --right now. And family I know of and families that I have that have waited
15 years plus, waiting for promises. There's so many promises out there that now we've come to
the point where somebody's gotta pay for this promise and...
MR. CLARK: All I'm saying is, Council, Chairman Victorino, is not to give out water that you don't
have.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Absolutely.
MR. CLARK: In other words, you know, I don't care if it's a political promise or whatever, yeah. So
let's be wise about what we doing, and the farmers, I of course sympathize with them knowing
about the need for water on a daily basis.
CHAIR VICTOR1NO: Right. Right.
MR. CLARK: And, yes, they are providing our food for our island people, so all I'm saying is please be
considerate to the homeowners and don't hit them over that of somebody else. Be fair right
down the line, yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Clark. And you and I have known each other for many years.
MR. CLARK: That's correct.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You know I'm working very diligently and most of the people here really
believe the same thing you're saying.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
MR. CLARK: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Any other...I knew Ms. Balsa had something. Hang on, hang on.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If you would indulge me for just a moment. I want to thank you,
Mr. Clark, for coming. You know, often people will try to tell me things and it's so important
that they are said in the right place and you are in the right place. Thank you.
MR. CLARK: You're welcome. I appreciate you letting me know about this meeting today and
otherwise, I wouldn't have a chance to speak to my Councilman here, Mr. Carroll.. .Bob.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Dan, I do appreciate...nice seeing you again. Have a good one.
Thank you. Last testifier that signed up is William Jacintho and Mr. Jacintho is the
representative for the Maui Cattlemen's Association. I think he's the President, but, you know,
I' m not sure. Mr. Jacintho.
MR. JACINTHO: Good afternoon, Council members. My name is William Jacintho. I am the
President of the Maui Cattlemen's Association. And we do have some issues regarding the water
proposal with the 10 percent cutback. For us, it'll be pretty difficult because many of us cut back
our cattle, we call early kinda before we even notice there's a drought coming. We kinda
anticipate that. And it's been compounded and impacted from the deer also. And so when the 10
percent is activated already, you know, we've gone down. So a lot of ranchers are in various
locations as well and so we move cattle to specific areas sometimes where there's more grass
because, you know, we've reserved that areas for the moving. So you going have this meter
going be drawing real low or maybe nothing and then this meter that we moved the cattle to
going draw high all at once. In the meantime, maybe that 10 percent or the higher rate has been
activated and we're just gonna be screaming with a higher rate so. I don't know, you know, how
to fix that or address that or however, but it is an issue that we will be facing. That's kinda our
main concern right now. I don't have too many more other than, you know, we need more
sources like everyone is saying.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Jacintho. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, let me say,
Mr. Jacintho, generally when you, you guys pretty much know when dry seasons come. I mean
sometimes it comes earlier, but you kinda...I mean, you've lived up there all these years, so.
MR. JACINTHO: Lately it's been all year.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. It's been, yeah, more...
MR. JACINTHO: Really rough, yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Especially when you count the flanks over across to Polipoli and then in that
area, correct?
MR. JACINTHO: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. But when you do that, you move your herds or your cattle from pasture to
pasture or area to area, so then it starts to use water here, that you're not using water there.
MR. JACINTHO: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Does the Department recognize that changes that, you know, the same bill,
William Jacintho, but he's not using meter A, he's using meter B, and maybe meter A was in
Makawao and meter B is in Kula?
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permit. Also, would approving a permit allow the removal of a tree when that tree's original
planting was a requirement of the Code? So would this permit in a sense counter the subdivision
and the parking lot Code or otherwise clarification perhaps should be made that if the tree is an
existing requirement that its removal, its outright removal can't be permitted but its replacement
could be permitted. I'm also wondering in these exceptions who determines that those
exceptions are accurate, who enforces this chapter if someone doesn't obtain a permit and
removes a tree, who enforces that and what does that enforcement look like? And if the County
Arborist is to be notified within 30 days of the removal of any tree, who notifies the County
Arborist? So I, you know, yes I've explained how I really, really would prefer for this new
permit not to be created, but should it be created please let's nail down a lot of these questions.
The concept is quite simple as Mr. Carroll has described very well, but when it comes to
administering them, these are the questions that we have and why I'm saying please don't give us
another permit because you have to think all the way down the road how this is gonna play out.
And if we're going to be responsible for administering it, we want to do what the Council is
intending.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Councilmember White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, that brings up another question. There's
nothing in this measure that provides any kind of consequences. If you, you know, if you chop
down a tree and there's no consequences, then what? And if I don't report a tree within 30 days
that I've cut down, then what? And so we've got I think challenges on a couple of different
levels, and I'm not suggesting that, you know, if you cut down a tree you give up your firstborn.
But, you know, there should be some level of consequence if you're going to... if we're going to
have something to protect the trees, there should be some consequences if you chop one down
without a permit so.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Right. Well at this, the Chair's decision at this point since the maker of the motion
to amend has withdrawn and it appears as though we've had a lot of testimony today, and we've
discussed various changes on the floor. And I think that it's a very healthy discussion, and I
think what the Committee is here for is to flush this stuff out. I'm not going to try to expedite
this bill on something that hasn't been thoroughly vetted out and that's our job. And so my
recommendation at this time is to defer this ordinance so that we would bring it back up at the
next meeting and we'll have time to draft out some amendments and refer to the Admin side as
well as the testimony side, and we'll incorporate that into the draft and see where we come up
from there. Councilmember Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, so you're going to defer this with the amendments that
have been made and okayed by us up to this point?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, I'm going to do that.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, I think, you know, there's a bunch of people that are here that normally not

here, so I know this is big.
MR. JACINTHO: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And I'd hoped that more people would show up that have concerns and not only
farmers, but others, but it seems to have a major impact on our farming and our ranching
communities, and I think that's why I see the bigger concern, that's where the calls and the
emails have been coming from. You can cut your consumption at home. You know, don't water
the yard, don't wash cars.
MR. JACINTHO: Correct.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I mean there's a number of things you can do.
MR. JACINTHO: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: But you can't do that on a farm like Annette said, you know, the cows no drink
10 percent less and the farmers don't use 10 percent less on the cabbage because the cabbage, oh,
I can drink less today.
MR. JACINTHO: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You know.
MR. JACTNTHO: Yeah. Those are the summer months when you even need more. The days are
longer.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Right.
MR. JACINTHO: So they're drawing, you know, water more hours of the day and all of that.
CHAIR VICTORINO: It's unfortunate that, you know, when you look back in retrospect, the areas
where we should have all the farming, nobody's there. Homes are there now.
MR. JACINTHO: Yeah.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And where we shouldn't have farming and homes should be, is where the
fanning is taking place.
MR. JACINTHO: Right.

- 26 -

WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
September 18, 2013

CHAIR VICTORINO: The plantations are pretty sharp in how they sold off land and where they sold
the land to and I'll leave that at that. If you want to go check history, I'll play that game with
anybody any day.
MR. JACINTHO: We can visit.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Jacintho.
MR. JACINTHO: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: All right. Any other questions, seeing none, thank you, sir.
MR. JACINTHO: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Any other testifiers in the gallery who have not testified and wish to come up
and testify? Okay. Okay. Let me check our District Office. Hana, Dawn, is there anyone there
to testify?
MS. LONO: There's no one waiting at the Hana Office to testify, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Dawn. Molokai, Ella, is there anyone there to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ella. And Lanai, Denise, is there anyone there to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So I'll give everybody one more chance. Anyone who hasn't testified that wants
to run up with bated breath and testify...one more chance? Seeing no one charging up to the
podium, I, with your permission, will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, District Offices.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: What I do next? Thank you. That's why we have Staff to help us in these areas.
Okay. Moving right along. Hit that one? Okay. Call ended. Yeah. Okay. All right. Thank
you. No, all these technical issues now I gotta be well aware of. Okay. Ladies and gentlemen of
the Committee, I kinda read the beginning part of it, but I'll go do it again just to make sure that
we're all on the same page. At this time we are considering Bill 13, (2013), Relating to Water
Usage During Water Shortage Declaration. Members, you are aware of that the Council had a
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meeting on March and I requested that Bill 13, entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending
Chapter 14.06, Maui County Code, Relating to the Declaration of Water Shortage be
recommitted. After considering all testimony that we had received, hearing serious concerns of
many other constituents, I transmitted correspondence dated May 23, 2013, attaching a new bill
entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Chapter 14.06, Maui County Code, Relating to Water
Shortages for the Committee's consideration. If this bill is recommended for passage, it will go
to first reading. One, we also recently met, most recently met in July and since that time other
organizations such as the Kula Community Association would have had a discussion on the bill.
Now with your indulgence, I would like to walk you through the revisions that I have proposed
for the new bill. However before I do that, I was wondering from Ms. Baisa, and I know you
diligently attend these meetings, could you report on anything that the Kula Community
Association review of this bill?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. I don't have a written position
statement from the Kula Community Association. They did have Mr. Taylor there at our last
meeting, our last general meeting and he was asked to spend a short period of time explaining the
water shortage bill. However, there was no discussion or question and answer period, so I think
it's still something that needs to be settled. There have been questions asked about.. .the same
questions we're hearing here about ag, about multiple users, you know, going to a higher tier,
same questions asked about why haven't we created more supply, and so really, I haven't heard
anything there that I haven't heard here. But as far as a position statement from the Kula
Community Association, I don't have one in my hand, unless the Director does.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Taylor, do you, have you had anything from Kula, Haiku, Makawao,
Pukalani, any of the Community Associations Upcountry?
MR. TAYLOR: No, Mr. Chair, I've spoken at some of these community meetings. I am unaware that
any of them have taken any official positions and if they have, I have not been made aware of
any.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Baisa. I appreciate the update, you know. I was
hoping that something had transpired in the meantime. Because one of the biggest challenges I
have with this bill, I have the concerns of the people, the farmers and the Cattlemen's
Association. Unfortunately, I would like to hear from the Associations and what they feel is
i mportant to them. You know, this is a real difficult one because whatever decisions we make
has a profound effect and have great impacts on those, especially our agricultural industries...a
major impact. And you know, it's not something I want to jump into, but I, I going tell you put
your hand down because, Annette, unless I ask you to come up as a resource, you've already
given your testimony so. I appreciate it, thank you. And hang loose on that one, yeah. But
going back to what I'm trying to say, it's become very apparent that unless we move on this bill,
it hampers Mr. Taylor and his opportunities to do what he thinks is necessary to improve the
system. So there, it's a darn if you do and darn if you don't, kind of situation. And so I am at
this point where it's a real quandary, yet I' m having Ms. Baisa and others and I have people
calling me, when are we gonna discuss this? When are we gonna take it on? When are we
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gonna finally get this drought bill completed? And I'm like, okay, I can bring it to the forefront,
but there doesn't seem to be any, where all or any major solutions, you know. Hang on, Ms.
Baisa. I know you're raising your hand, but let me finish with this whole issue because I want
the public to understand, it's not something we've taken very lightly. We've been looking for
solutions, but I don't have an absolute answer to all these questions. What I've done is put
Band-Aid on some of this so that I could, you know, that people wouldn't be hurt, especially our
agricultural community, that was all that this was, was Band-Aid. I just tried to put things to
help them at least weather the shortage for a short time, for short timeframes; however, that's still
not the answer. The overall answer simply means we need more water sources and until we get
those water sources, we will have this on a continuum. So you know, I know that so. Ms. Baisa?
Yeah. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I think that, as I said earlier here
today, you know, one of the problems that we have is that we all know that we need more water.
The problem is this bill that is...you know, you're trying so hard to work on and get it done and I
think everyone understands how difficult this is, although it has been said that it is a conservation
bill, it is never viewed that way by the public. The public looks at it and sees this as a revenue
enhancement bill. And the idea of conservation is lost because our solution was, to get you to
conserve water, we're gonna charge you more. People don't see the water conservation part. All
they see is you want to charge me more. So while I know we have really beat this to death and,
you know, you've tried very hard and we've all tried very hard, I personally think that I don't see
any solution to this after all the discussion that I've had here and with people in the various
organizations and whatever, we may have to try to find another way to deal with conservation.
And I don't know if raising the rates is the answer because what I hear from people is the people
who use a lot, many of them can afford to pay and they're just gonna pay and they're not gonna
be affected by the rate structure, but people like those in ag and people, poor people are gonna be
hurt and I cannot, I just cannot come, be comfortable with that. I cannot support it. So maybe
the best thing to do with this is to try to go to the communities and rather than putting this before
them, say, you tell us how we can conserve water. And maybe that might be another approach,
Chair, but I don't have the answer and my greatest empathy to you, this is really a tough bill.
Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. And it's been a long term, you know, 11 years since I've
been on the Board of Water Supply looking for answers. And I, you know, I don't know all the
answers, you know. But you're right, until we find something that will be a fair and equitable
and not hurt ag, I think that's very important for Upcountry. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I have to agree with Chair Baisa. I can
appreciate the efforts on what we're saying how we need to conserve. But, you know, it says
here, a stage 1 water shortage shall exist if the Director determines that anticipated water demand
for an area or County water system is projected to exceed available water supply by up to
20 percent. So on the average, what is it the per gallon a day usage, say in the ag areas, do you
have that information?
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MR. TAYLOR: No, Member Crivello, I don't because there's averages for single-family homes, there's
averages for condos, there's averages for different agricultural uses per acre depending on their
crops, so any averages would have to be for a, these isolated sectors.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So if you...
MR. TAYLOR: There is no one number.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Excuse. So if you were to determine that there is, we have
exceeded available water supply by up to 20 percent, do you take all of that, that amount?
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you. And this is, maybe this is the best example because most of the discussion
is about Upcountry, the most likely place where we've had and will probably continue to have
water shortages. The average use a day Upcountry through all of Upcountry, Haiku, Makawao,
Pukalani, Lower and Upper Kula, is about eight or nine million gallons a day, somewhere in that
neighborhood. Our surface water plants, our three surface water plants, when they all have
water, can generate far more than that, but the existing wells can generate less than half of that.
So this is the root of the issue, is that we certainly understand like everyone does, nobody wants
to be short of water. We're the first ones that are short of water. There is just nothing we can do
when those surface water plants go dry. There's nothing we can do. It is very possible that two
weeks from today, we have no water in any of the surface water plants and all we have is the
wells. So although the average usage today is around eight million gallons a day, eight or nine
million gallons a day, we may only be able to supply three-and-a-half million gallons a day on
September Vt . I don't know if it is going to rain or not. The point of this bill, the point of this
issue, and I recognize that there are no easy solutions, is it's those averages we're worried about,
not the daily average for this customer or that, but the whole sector, the whole area. We have no
way to guarantee that we'll have enough water to meet all the demands. So that is the root of the
problem that there, we're really looking for a way to manage that because there is no way to
absolutely prevent it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, may I ask another question?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. When I review this, I look at it as something very
punitive. When I think of conservation, I think it becomes an overwhelming effort for us to
follow a plan. There's a conservation plan set forth because we're only able to generate this
amount of water and we're using this amount of water, so how do we come up with the balance.
And whether it's the farmers or whether it's the homeowner or.. .1 am, I feel confident enough in
especially the fanners because they try to use all of their conservation practices. It's their
livelihood. It's to sustain their lifestyle so. However I don't see that in here to say, good job,
you're conserving. It's you either do it my way or you pay for it. And that's my perception and I
may be a little bit far off, but I personally would like to see a stronger plan for conservation
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instead of hitting the pocketbooks when they are trying their best already to try and conserve
what it is to sustain their livelihood. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. There wasn't a question. Okay. Mr. Taylor. Other questions for...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: ...(Inaudible)...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. I was waiting for the question. Other questions for Mr. Taylor? If not,
I' m going to ask Mr. Taylor, Mr. Taylor, once again just because the audience is here and the
public's watching, your premise on this water drought bill, what was your take and what did you
want to accomplish with this water shortage bill?
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you for that opportunity, Mr. Chair. I think I let in, in my, just previous
comments about my big concern. The concern of the Department is regardless of best efforts,
regardless of what we billed, regardless of how we operate, with every water utility, there are
real times where you just do not have as much water as normal. There is no way even with
millions and millions and tens of millions of dollars to build your way out of that. There needs
to be a plan that if we don't have enough water for normal needs, how do we shed, if you want to
call it that. How do we reduce as a community? I want to point back to the existing ordinance
and the problems with it. There hasn't been a lot of talk about what's already on the books. The
existing ordinance allows the Water Director to unilaterally set schedules and restrictions. It's
already on the books. It's been on the books for 20 years. It gives almost unlimited authority to
the Water Director. It allows monetary penalties for non-compliance. If you look at the existing
ordinance, it says the Water Director can set schedules. Ag can only water Monday, Wednesday,
Friday. Residential, Tuesdays and Thursdays. And if not, there's fines and we can pull your
meter. The existing ordinance on the books has this enormous discretion up to the Director and
if you don't comply, you get a monetary fine. That's what's already here. It's what's already on
the books. I think what concerns me a little of some of the comments I've heard in the public is
that they think this is new and if the thought of the Members is that you don't want the Director
to have that authority, you need to take the existing law off the books. The existing law is, gives
more power than what we're asking for in the changes. So the proposed changes recognize that
and they say, look, it isn't appropriate for the Director to have such broad authority which no
checks and balances. So what the existing ordinance does is set this pre-approved methodology
of the stage 1 and stage 2 water shortages that the Council, with public testimonies we've been
hearing, sets and pre-approves. Because there would be a rate structure in the budget, the
Council would re-authorize it every single year or decide to get rid of it every single year. The
Council would be the one saying, this is how we're gonna get rid of demand. Here's how we'll
deal with these problems. The only thing the Director would do with the changes we're making
is decide when we're short, not what the action plan is. The action plan is really in your hands
because it's the ordinance and what's in the budget. So what it does is it sets up a very focused
methodology, and the only thing that the Council has approved, that the Council re-authorizes
every year through the budget ordinance, that the Director only decides from an engineering
operational standpoint, hey does it fit this 20 percent criteria or not. Is it time to initiate the
Council's pre-authorized plan or not. So it's a much, much more focused, limited authority on
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the Director. And it doesn't leave the Director with only these broad, unwritten authorities which
what, are what exist now. And those make me uncomfortable. The existing bill makes me
incredibly uncomfortable that it has almost no limits to the Director's authority and I don't feel
comfortable using them. This is a way to get the Council involved in real policy, where the
Director's really making operational decisions. The existing methodology in the existing bill has
the, when we're in trouble, everyone needs to conserve or you get hit with monetary fines.
That's the existing bill. The new language really has the same philosophy. As Chair Baisa said,
we don't want the money. When we're in a situation where we only have 75 percent of normal
water, we don't, we can't buy ourselves out of that. We need everyone to conserve. So just like
the existing, the existing ordinance says, when we have mandatory cutbacks, you will cut back or
else you will get penalties. The new ordinance has the same basic philosophy, but it just.. .the
stage 1 and stage 2 water shortage rates build them into your existing billing structure just to
make it more, more implementable without having to drive around and measure everyone's
meter and send special letters. It really has the same philosophy, but it's more usable, more
workable, but it gets to the bottom of the same problem when we're short of water, everyone
needs to cut back. Upcountry and this number's been quoted, Upcountry agricultural users
comprise about 38 percent of the water usage Upcountry. Unfortunately if we have a problem
where we are only able to generate 75 percent of normal water usage, if the ag users aren't part
of the cutback, it won't work. And as I've mentioned before in this Committee, gravity will take
over, people who are lower off the same tanks will have water pressure and people who are
higher won't. There won't be anything we, the Department, can do to manage it. So this is
something we don't ever want to have to do, but I think we would be negligent as a Department,
as a community, if we don't have an action plan that we're ready to deal with the situation where
we just don't have enough water. And that's what this is meant to do. The existing ordinance
also does not exempt ag, I think probably for the same reasons. So I can't emphasize enough
that it is not a revenue-generating bill. That is not its intention, but in our whole industry across
the country, no one goes to jail for over using water. I mean, the, it's never a criminal offense.
It's always a fine and there's always this issue of, well, rich people just pay the fines. And that's
always hanging out there. You know, there is a possibility that people who are very wealthy will
just use what they want and pay the fines. I am unaware of anything else in our industry, even
conservation measures saying, you know, you shall only water on the first Tuesday of the month
or something. The penalty is always a fine. So people who don't care are still just going to get
fined. It's always conserve or pay. I'm unaware of any other, of any other methodology that
guides water conservation because the penalties is always money. So again, that's what we're
trying to do. We're trying to build a pre-authorized by Council methodology that we can
i mplement when necessary. We understand that agricultural users especially have special needs,
which is why in our proposed rates, which is not part of the bill, would have to be part of a
budget action, the increases for ag are much, much, much less than the proposed increases for the
other sectors. At the same time, if the large users are not part of the cutback and we don't have
enough water, certain portions beyond our control will just go dry and there won't be anything
we can do about it. So that's the purpose of it and thank you for letting me sort of summarize
that again. But we need a way to make sure that when we're short, we have some way to balance
the needs of the community that actually works because we'll be short. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Baisa, I know your hand was up before he even finished. So go ahead,
please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. And for those who are kind of wondering why
Mr. Chair makes those remarks, I am the Upcountry representative and if there's any issue that
Upcountry cares about, it's water, and I have to be careful to try and represent my entire district
the best I can as well as everybody else and be fair. But Mr. Chair, one of the testifiers
mentioned early today and I think I heard in the testimony that he wanted, he was questioning do
we have a conservation plan that is in the works? Do we?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But it's not done?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Not completed yet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I see. I'm wondering if it might not be a good idea to look at that and
see what it says and compare it with the bill before us and say is one better than the other? Will
we get the desired result, which I know is the goal of this, which is to save water. You know,
I've been frustrated all the time I've been here because for me, things as simple as gray water
should be automatic. But for years and years and years, I've been sending legislation to the
Legislature and we get back these rules that say, yeah, you can use gray water, but you have to
have separate lines and you have to have a tank underneath the house and, you know, all these
things. It just is too cumbersome for the average person who has a home already built to do. We
gotta loosen the reigns. If we're going to save water, we cannot be putting hundreds and
thousands of gallons of washing machine water into our septic tanks and our septic sewer system
and whatever we're doing. It just doesn't make any sense. So you know, I can't change the
world. I know we have a Universal Plumbing Code that we follow. Is there any way that we can
simplify this so that we can save this water?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, that question, I don't think even Mr. Taylor can answer because the fact is
it's been the State that has hung us up.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
CHAIR VICTORINO: The Department of Health that has hung us up. So it is not even something
within our preview [sic] or not within our powers to make that change because it's been the
Department of Health that has been the one that's put the roadblock.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But can we lobby them loud enough so that they would understand our
plight here and, you know, we send those folks to Honolulu. Maybe we need them to pay
attention to what's going on.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, I don't know if it's the folks we send there, Ms. Baisa, or the people that
are...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Even bigger. Even bigger.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. Yeah. The Department of Health and EPA and all the stuff, you know.
It's a multiplicity of problems that exist in that realm. And we have on the National level the
AWWA and the Hawaii Association section have been looking at these and trying to get
legislation and Pamela Pogue from the.. .has been to these meetings and went, we've tried and
we've hit roadblock after roadblock.
(Note: Mr. Vicens phone rings.)

CHAIR VICTORINO: If you guys don't mind, please turn off your cell phones if...you know, no
offense, please. But you know, again, it's not, doesn't preclude us from every year at least, you
know, going and giving our whole-hearted attempt, you know, to stop this, to try to see, you
know, let's get some real life into this and let's.. .and as we move on and our weather patterns
become drier and drier -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Worse and worse.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --you know, and USGS has been pointing that out to us along with the National
Weather Service, we've been below average almost every month this year across the board. And
if I look the last four years, we've averaged almost 70 percent of the year below average rainfall
and some, way below average rainfall. I get the reports every month. So I realize the challenge
and again, we just gotta keep trying to pound at these guys to say, break the darn, let these guys
come out. You know, let this water be used. You know, also, you know, our recycled system, we
have our plants that are set up, Kihei, could produce a lot more water, but we gotta extend the
lines out further. Would it be maybe one of those things that we willing to spend the money and
put booster pumps and shoot it all the way Upcountry. Oh, kind of expensive, but could be done.
There's many methodologies. What is the prime or what is the common denominator? Money.
It really comes down to money. Whether we drill wells, build reservoirs, take R-1 water and
pump it up, it don't make no difference. It all costs money. And until we have the consensus of
the Council and the Mayor and the people of Maui County to spend the money, we have this
problem. Or we can wait 'til Oahu and now they having all kinds of problems and water breaks
and water main breaks consistently day in and day out, and now they've got to expodentially
[sic] increase their rates to get caught up in that area. Do we want to wait 'til that point? Public,
you're hearing this. Do you want to wait to that point? Because as sure as heck, when I turn on
my faucet, I want water to come out. And I think everybody want, including our farmers, they
want water. And you, Mr. Watanabe, also brought up a real key issue, surface water. Upcountry
is dependent on surface water. And one day, both Na Wai Eha and the East Maui water is gonna
come to a head, and there is gonna be a point where they say, okay, if you don't find sources,
we're gonna cut you down and that's it. And who's affected dramatically? East Maui and
Upcountry. So we know that is coming. These are not, you know, something we can, you know,
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dream about. It's reality, you know. I wish I had one simple answer, boom, here do this, we'll
find a...until we put a concerted effort, until we put a plan together, conservation will take care
of some of it, but not all of it. I guarantee you that will not take care of everything. And again,
Mr. Taylor has said many times, conservation, you going have water cops running all over the
place checking everything out. That ain't gonna work, you know. That's not gonna work. But
we've gotta make an effort. I think what scares most people, Mr. Taylor, and I'm gonna put this
on the table, is the expodentiary [sic] increase in rates. I think that scares everybody, that the
rates jump up this much. And I know what your intent is and I don't oppose your intent. I think
that is one way because if you know you're gonna pay more, you're gonna cut back. But the
farmers, even though with the little increases, that little increase could put many of them over the
edge. So you know, this is where the real challenge comes up, you know. Mr. Taylor, you're
shaking your head. I'm gonna give you a moment to respond. Go ahead, Mr. Taylor.
MR. TAYLOR: If that is your concern, I would just ask you to look at the existing ordinance and just
i magine that we had a 10 percent mandatory cutback, look at the existing ordinance with the
fines. So cut back 10 percent and if you go beyond that, you would get a fine. What is that fine?
$500. It's more than the increased bill would be. So again if you look at the--depending on
usage--if you look at the existing, the existing bill versus what we're proposing, the existing bill
says cut back and if you use more than that, you're going to have to write a big check. The
proposed new language basically says the same thing, but I think you'll find that it's probably
less.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Chair or Mr. Taylor, a conservation plan
also includes, you know, low flow stuff and other things, but mainly it is a, here's how you will
conserve, either through water cops or rate increases, is that right? Is that usually what's in a
conservation plan?
MR. TAYLOR: It could be. Yes, it's usually that. And some of it could be, the conservation plan could
go back to the plumbing code, you could amend that, the building code, zoning. You could
outlaw grass in new subdivisions, although it wouldn't be water cops, you might take care of that
with, you know, the Planning Zoning Enforcement Division, et cetera, et cetera. So it would be
anything that may not be implemented by our Department that would cause places to use less
water and the conservation plan could of course include all of those things.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. You know, a couple of things were mentioned by some
testifiers. One of them says the rates will double under this bill. If it were, for instance, I believe
you put some sample rates in one chart we saw either here or in Budget Finance, typically for an
ag user, if it's a, let's say, a two-week drought...let me ask you this, how long are you
anticipating these drought periods? Is there an average that you normally do? Is it all over the
charts?
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MR. TAYLOR: It...there is no way to predict. It could be, we could declare it seven days out and by
the time it gets there, it's over. It could be months and months and months and months. I mean,
you're really asking me for long-term weather predictions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. No, that's fine. So let's say a one-month drought that we're
gonna have these penalty rates for ag users. What would, how much more would their water bill
be if they had to, if they kept their same rate of use? I know this is a lot of average numbers, but
I think we talked about talking or having you figure that out the last time we met.
MR. TAYLOR: I can answer that I think even a little simpler than the question you asked.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: In the current budget, agricultural water is $1.10 per thousand gallons. Our proposed
shortage rates for agriculture, stage 1 are $1.21, an extra 11 cents or 10 percent. Stage 2, $1.32,
extra 20 percent. So if you're talking about the fixed portion of your bill staying the same, your
first two tiers staying the same and then the higher tier jumping up by either 10 percent or
20 percent on that usage. So at the most, it would be less than 20 percent more if you use the
same amount of water. But again, the idea is to use 20 percent less, not to pay 20 percent more.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Of course. But you have and rightly so, you can't tell the goats not to
drink 20 percent less water. You can't tell the cabbage not to drink 20 percent less water. So the
next question would be, you know, you say 48...38 percent of the water Upcountry is used by
agriculture users and that's been eight and nine million gallons a day, right?
MR. TAYLOR: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, essentially, agriculture uses, use around let's see four times, 3.3 to
3.2 million gallons a day?
MR. TAYLOR: I'll trust your math.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah...I wouldn't. Then and you also said that if we just use the wells,
you're gonna get about four to four-and-a-half million gallons a day?
MR. TAYLOR: Once H'poko comes online, probably four to four-and-a-half million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So if we did something like, okay, we're gonna exempt ag, then
in order to make up that increase, the need to have the homeowners who according to the ag
users are the ones that are really over using the water, which could be, I don't doubt that, what
would we have to do? We would have to change the rates more, a whole bunch more for other
than ag users, is that correct?
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MR. TAYLOR: Exactly. I mean if you think about, let's say 50 percent, if we're 50 percent short, and

assuming in drought the ag users are using a little more, it's going to get close to 50, basically
only ag would be able to use water. If we're 25 percent short and ag doesn't cut back, as long as
all the homeowners cut back 50 percent, you would just make it. So that's what you'd be
looking for. One of our points of breaking up this process into two bills.. .the bill in front of you
today, enables the shortage rates. The actual shortage rates where these decisions would be made
would be in the budget. That would be another action that would have to be taken in the Budget
and Finance Committee where we were expecting that, we were actually expecting this bill
would go through relatively easily. We thought all this discussion that was happening today
would happen in the Budget and Finance Committee about what should the rates be, whether the
agricultural rates should have no changes...$1.10, $1.10, $1.10 all across the board. We
expected this conversation to happen in that Committee about how to set the rates like you're
talking about. And if it's decided to exempt ag, we thought that would be done simply by
leaving the stage 1 and stage 2 water shortage rates, the same as the standard agricultural rate.
This discussion you're bringing up still will have to happen, but it's going to have to happen
when we actually decide on what, how much of a shortage rate is enough to get the behavior that
we're looking for and who do we want it from.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, mister...I understand that and, and we've
been trying to lighten the load on the Budget and Finance Committee by going to the actual
individual Committees in discussing that issue, so I think this is an appropriate place to at least
start the discussion and maybe if, once we get this passed, that might be another thing we may
want to do. But I, you know, they make a point, is that what are we gonna do, kill a few goats so
they don't drink water? Kill 20 percent of the goats or ship 'em off to somebody and bring 'ern
back when there's water? I don't know. Do you have, do you or the Chair have any
suggestions? I mean, what do they do elsewhere in the world?
MR. TAYLOR: My only insight is the mainland, the Continental U.S. has gone, been going through the
same problem the last couple of years and when you...I was in Texas last June and this was
happening. The Colorado River was almost dry and agricultural users were being cut back
massively, and it was on TV that they were saying, look, we can't make it, we can't make it. And
the water authority was saying, there's no water in the river. There is no water. And so this same
discussion was happening there, but in real time. It was happening to them then. And the water
authority said, we're not holding the water back. We're not just raising the rates because we
want the money. There is no water. If you take it, there won't be enough, you know, for kids to
drink. There is no easy answer to this. There is no easy answer anywhere in the world when
drought water shortage creates a situation where there is much less water than the community is
used to having. There are no easy answers and I don't know that any community has ever been
able to build their way out of it, because you're talking about now having, you know, massive
reservoirs that sit unused for decades or lots and lots of wells that are unused year after year after
year. That can be done if the community is willing to pay a lot of money essentially to have this
stuff in stand-by. And we can do that. It would still take a very long time even if we committed
to doing that with much, much higher rates than we have now. I would still recommend that
we'll need to do this in the interim, which will certainly be at least a decade. But especially
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Upcountry, we are probably going to have to live with ups and downs of water for a long time to
come, and we need some way to manage that. This problem has existed for decades. It will
probably exist for decades more and if we do build our way out of it, it will cost dozens and
dozens and dozens of millions of dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORTNO: Okay. I was wondering if you were done.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You know, you've said their sign at least so I thought maybe you had another
question. Yeah. And I'll remind Mr. Taylor that back in June when we went to Denver, this topic
was a specific topic in one of our seminars. You know what I mean. And what it was was there
were areas in the United States who having problems with droughts, but they weren't every year.
They were like every five to seven years. The problem we have with Upcountry, it's been an
eternal, perpetual problem. This has been going on for more than decades. I hate to mention it.
I remember as a kid up there not having enough water, because I used to come summertime, stay
with my grandparents and my aunts and uncles, and we were always short of water during the
summer. And we always come town Kahului or Wailuku to do things with water. That's how we
used to solve the problem. But anyhow, you know, Members, I think I'm gonna do this. I don't
want to take a break, but you know what, instead of taking a break, I'm gonna ask for two things.
With your indulgence, I would like to once again defer this and continue working on it. And
secondly, ask that the conservation bill that we've been working on be brought out hopefully in
November, 'cause I know that the Department has some work yet they want to finish. By
November, Pam, do you think that's possible? Putting you on the spot right now, Ms. Pogue?
Do you think you could get something? Don't look at your boss because he'll tell you, no.

(Note: Ms. Pogue chuckling from the gallery.)
CHAIR VICTORINO: Look at me. No. All seriously, do you think something could come up? I mean,
seriously, that we could work on something? Just to compare.
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, I believe the bill you're talking about is Council's water conservation bill.
That's not something that our Department is working on. That's something that I believe the
legislation was that the Council was to come up with their own water conservation bill, and there
was a previous meeting where that was the timeline for that was extended if I recall.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. TAYLOR: But that wasn't a Department generated bill. I've offered that we'll look at it and we
can give our two cents, but that's not something that...
CHAIR VICTORINO: Can I ask for fifty cents instead of just two cents?
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MR. TAYLOR: Yeah. We'll even give fifty cents.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAYLOR: But that is not something that, I think we've made clear that our belief is that the best
way to control water usage is with a rate structure that charges appropriately. Any issues like the
items Member Couch asked about before of, you know, changing the zoning ordinance to not
allow grass in certain areas, those are really policy issues on the part of the Council, and our
Department isn't really advocating for or against those. Those are really up to you, which is I
think why that ordinance is best placed coming out of Council as a policy issue, not as a, from
the Water Department. It's not an operational bill.
CHAIR VICTORINO: With your indulgence, ladies and gentlemen, I'm going to ask for deferral. I
think, you know, we're kinda spinning our wheels in the mud right now. We do need more
information. We do need to do something and Mr. Taylor, we will try to work with you and
Pamela to come up with the both, so that we can compare, you know, the drought, this bill and a
conservation bill for which the public can then chime in and then maybe find some answers. So
with no objections, I would like to defer this matter?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (MV, mw, GB, RC, DC, SC, DG)
ACTION: DEFER.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And to the public and to Mr. Taylor and to all the Council members,
we are trying our best, you know. So I believe all of my Members have the heart and we're
looking for solutions for our ag and for everybody in general. So with no objections, I am going
to close this meeting. I want to thank everybody for being here and thank you for, the public, for
all your testimony. The meeting of the Water Resources Committee of September 18, 2013 is
adjourned. . . . (gavel) . . .
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